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NOTE VERBALE 
 

 
The Ministry of Foreign Affairs and International Cooperation of the Italian 

Republic presents its compliments to the Embassy of the Republic of Malta and has the 
honour to refer to the exploration licences granted to the company, Albion Energy, for two 
years - renewable for a further two years- in the areas known as 2 and 7, located east of 
Malta. 
 

In this regard, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs draws attention to the fact that the 
licences concern maritime areas that Italy considers to be located on its continental shelf, 
in accordance with the international law of the sea currently in force. 
 

Therefore, the Ministry of Foreign Affairs reaffirms - as systematically done in 
several similar past occasions- that, in accordance with general international law and with 
UNCLOS, States must determine their continental shelf in agreement with States whose 
coasts are opposite or adjacent to them, with the aim of achieving an equitable solution. In 
particular, they must refrain from taking unilateral actions that could jeopardize or hinder 
a final agreement. 

 
In these circumstances, the Government of the Italian Republic requests the 

Government of the Republic of Malta to revoke the above-mentioned licences and to 
refrain from taking further unilateral measures. 

 
The Ministry of Foreign Affairs confirms Italy’s will to make every possible effort 

to reach a final agreement with the Republic of Malta on the delimitation of our respective 
continental shelves and exclusive economic zones. 

 
Italy expresses its interest in participating in a new working session of the bilateral 

technical group that -as agreed during the first negotiating round- should be convened by 
Malta. The Ministry of Foreign Affairs also reiterates its opposition to the application of 
the median line criterion, reflected in Maltese law n. XLVII of 2021 (Art.2) concerning the 
delimitation of the continental shelf and the exclusive economic zone between the two 
Countries, and the need to reach, by common accord, an equitable solution in compliance 
with international law and based on agreed criteria. 



 
The Ministry of Foreign Affairs, counting on Malta’s readiness to continue the 

negotiations initiated by Italy on November 21st 2021, avails itself of this opportunity to 
renew to the Embassy of the Republic of Malta the assurances of its highest consideration. 
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